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M I N U T E S:
At 4:02 PM, the Regular Meeting of the Board of Trustees of Shoreline Community College District Number Seven was called to order by Chair Elsa Welch in the Board Room of the Administration Building.   

MEMBERS PRESENT:

Mr. Paul Burton, Mr. Jeffrey Lewis, Ms. Edith Loyer Nelson, Ms. Gidget Terpstra, and Ms. Elsa Welch were present.
Mr. Alan Smith represented the attorney general’s office.

EXECUTIVE SESSION:

At 4:03 PM, Chair Welch announced that the Board would reconvene in Executive Session to discuss the performance of a public employee and, further, to discuss potential litigation. 

RECONVENE IN REGULAR SESSION:

At 4:17 PM, the Board reconvened in Regular Session.  

Noting that she is chairing her first Board meeting, Ms. Elsa Welch briefly introduced herself, saying she has served on the Shoreline Community College Board of Trustees for three years beginning in February of 2002.   She is married, has two children and has lived in the Shoreline area for 25 years.  She pursued a career in banking and financial services, marking 20 years in the industry.  She said she hopes to bring her personal and professional experience to Shoreline, which she considers the best community college in the region.   

CONSENT AGENDA:  APPROVAL OF PREVIOUS MINUTES:

A motion was made by Ms. Gidget Terpstra to approve the Minutes of the Regular Meeting of the Board of Trustees, held October 27, 2004, as amended.  The motion, which was seconded by Ms. Edith Loyer Nelson, was approved unanimously.

A motion was made by Mr. Jeffrey Lewis to approve the Minutes of the Special Meeting of the Board of Trustees, held October 18, 2004.  The motion, which was seconded by Mr. Paul Burton, was approved unanimously.  

OPEN COMMENT PERIOD:

Dean for Business, Automotive, and Manufacturing, Mr. Donald Schultz, was recognized by Chair Elsa Welch.  Dean Schultz introduced Professor Scott Main, announcing that Professor Main has attained World Class Master Technician Status, the highest ranking which can be attained, with General Motors.  Professor Main was recognized for this achievement at the national ASEP meeting in Dallas, Texas. Dean Schultz congratulated Professor Main, accompanied by a round of applause from all in attendance.

Chair Welch then recognized Professor Timothy Payne, who explained he had come before the Board in his role as Faculty Senate Chair.  Professor Payne referred to SCC Policy 6260, “Grades,” and to other SCC policies in the process of being updated.  He said he was speaking before the Board today to clarify the mission and purpose of Faculty Senate Council.  At the conclusion of his remarks, he said he would provide a written copy of them to the Board secretary.  
There were no further requests to speak during the Open Comment Period. 
TRENDS AND UPDATES:  2005 LEGISLATIVE AGENDA:
Director of Public Information, Ms. Judy Yu, asked that Trends and Updates be presented later in the meeting to accommodate the Faculty Sabbatical Reports item in a timely manner.  

REPORT:  FACULTY SABBATICAL REPORTS:

Executive Vice President for Academic Affairs, Dr. Carol Henderson, provided background information for this report.
Dr. Henderson reported that, during the 2003-2004 academic year, seven faculty members were granted sabbatical leaves:

Barry Ehrlich


Music




Three Quarters

Chris Fisher


Drama/Cinema


Three Quarters

Eric Genz-Mould

Biology



Three Quarters

Steve Goetz


Biology



One Quarter

Kathleen Lynch

Speech Communication

Three Quarters

Jo McEntire


ESL




Two Quarters

Phyllis Topham

Computer Information Systems
Three Quarters

All seven professors have submitted reports describing their sabbatical, and each has accomplished most or all of the goals originally proposed.

Each of these faculty members is grateful for this opportunity to rest, reflect, grow professionally and personally, and return to the classroom as even better teachers.

Three representative faculty members were invited to present sabbatical reports to the Board at this meeting.    

Professor Chris Fisher, from the Humanities division, thanked the Board for her sabbatical, saying it was a gift which helped her as a person and as a teacher.  She presented a VHS tape containing her sabbatical project to each of the trustees and invited them to “Our Country’s Good,” a production she is directing, which is premiering December 1 and running through December 7.  
Professor Steve Goetz, who teaches biology, took a sabbatical leave to write the background to develop a framework to continue learning and develop further courses.  He said emotionally he became a student again and confirmed that his sabbatical did what it was supposed to:  provided information, gave a context for him to continue learning on his own, to continue to education himself.  In conclusion he said the college experience is about growth and renewal for students, which is what sabbaticals do for faculty.  He, too, thanked the Board for making this opportunity possible.  
Professor Phyllis Topham, CIS and computer science instructor, was granted a two-quarter sabbatical to attend the University of Washington to update her knowledge, particularly with regard to computers.  She said she returned to SCC better able to coach students who are considering transferring to a large university.  Ms. Gidget Terpstra suggested a discussion be held on why minority and women students do not choose computer-related education as often as male students.  Professor Topham agreed, saying she learned that the percentage of women taking courses in computer science is dropping.  

Dr. Henderson thanked the Board for taking the time to listen to the sabbatical reports from the faculty.  

ACTION:  TENURE CONSIDERATION:

The Board received a copy of the appointment review committee’s report and recommendation for one third-year tenure candidate faculty, Mr. Bob Biesiedzinski.  This candidacy is on an individual cycle.  

On December 1, 2004 the Board met in executive session with the faculty chair of the appointment review committee to review and discuss the third year Appointment Review Committee report.

Faculty Member

Discipline/Area


Committee Chair

Bob Biesiedzinski

Automotive –



Scott Main





Honda PACT Program

Motion 05:01
Mr. Jeffrey Lewis moved that, after having given reasonable consideration to the recommendation of the appointment review committee, and by the Vice President for Academic Affairs and the President, the Board renew the faculty appointment for Mr. Bob Biesiedzinski for the 2004-05 regular college year and, in addition, grant tenure status to Mr. Biesiedzinski.

The motion was seconded by Ms. Edith Loyer Nelson and approved unanimously by the Board.
All Board members, President Moore and Vice President Henderson gathered for a photo with Mr. Biesiedzinski, who was presented with a tenure certificate, official letter and bouquet of flowers. 

At the conclusion of this item, Chair Elsa Welch introduced Shoreline’s new Assistant Attorney General, Mr. Alan Smith.  She noted this is his first day at his new job.  She also introduced Mr. Dick Stucky, a member of the audience, who has been appointed by Governor Locke to replace Mr. Paul Burton on the Shoreline Community College Board of Trustees. 

ACTION:  CONFIRM VICE PRESIDENT FOR HUMAN RESOURCES AND LEGAL AFFAIRS:

President Moore provided background information for this item.  According to Board Resolution #75, the College President is responsible for the appointment of administrative/exempt personnel subject to confirmation by the Board.  Also, Shoreline Community College’s Administrative/Exempt Staff Terms and Conditions of Employment, dated 2003, states in Article II., Section C., that salaries for new administrative/exempt staff shall be set by the College President subject to approval by the Board of Trustees. 
Candidate for Vice President for Human Resources and Legal Affairs at Shoreline Community College, Mr. Lee Lambert, was the top choice of everyone involved in the interview process throughout the college.
Mr. Lambert received a J.D. Degree from Seattle University and has served at both The Evergreen State College and Centralia Community College.  He was a member of the statewide negotiating team which created the recently negotiated collective bargaining agreement between the State and the Washington Federation of State Employees.  Mr. Lambert is also a member of the Governor’s Affirmative Action Policy Committee and has served as a volunteer attorney in the Thurston County Legal Clinic.  

Motion:  05:02
Ms. Edith Loyer Nelson made a motion that Mr. Lee Lambert be confirmed as Vice President for Human Resources and Legal Affairs, effective January 1, 2005, at an annual salary of $110,000.


Ms. Gidget Terpstra seconded the motion, which was approved unanimously by the Board.  
TRENDS AND UPDATES:  2005 LEGISLATIVE AGENDA:
Ms. Judy Yu presented the legislative agenda for community colleges, emphasizing Shoreline Community College, for the 2005 Session.  She reminded everyone that state employees cannot lobby, but can educate legislators.  

President Moore said, for Shoreline Community College, bringing compensation issues before the legislature is a top priority.  She herself hopes to spend time with legislators next week presenting various aspects of a compensation package.  

Ms. Edith Loyer Nelson asked that Ms. Yu prepare cards with bulleted points for the Board’s use during the upcoming Legislative Session.  

ACTION:  MOVE APPROVAL OF COLLEGE CALENDAR TO MARCH 2005:

The procedures of Policy 6000, “College Calendar,” indicate that the Board will approve the new calendar no later than each February of the academic year prior to the calendar’s effective date.  This year, under terms of the Federation contract, Shoreline Community College is going to a three-year calendar process.  The time required for the Calendar Committee to prepare the expanded calendar necessitates moving Board approval to the March 2005 meeting. 

Procedures of Policy 6000 will be rewritten to coincide with the Shoreline Community College Federation of Teachers negotiated contract. 

Motion: 05:03
A motion was made by Mr. Paul Burton that the Board approve moving adoption of the College Calendar to the March 2005 Board Meeting.  

The motion, which was seconded by Mr. Jeffrey Lewis, was passed with a unanimous “aye” by the Board. 
REPORT:  SCC FACULTY:

Professor Gary Parks represented the SCC faculty federation.  He said that Appointment Review Committee members have been trained and those committees are up and running, as is the sabbatical committee, which has been established and will be calling for sabbatical proposals soon.  He said he, too, appreciates the opportunity for faculty sabbaticals, which rejuvenate faculty.  
Professor Parks said he has a concern over the lack of meetings of the Calendar Committee.  He noted the SCCFT Executive Board has made the decision to ask for external mediation to address areas of mutual concern between faculty and SCC administration.  He said there are continuing issues at Shoreline around issues of trust, perceptions of the authenticity of faculty power and input into the decision-making process.  He wants to move on to make a great college.  
Professor Parks announced that the 2005 faculty retreat is scheduled to be held at Islandwood February 25-26.  

Responding to Mr. Jeffrey Lewis’ query as to when the mediation would commence, Professor Parks said he could not yet confirm the date and President Holly Moore explained that she and Federation President, Professor Karen Toreson, had mutually agreed to contract the WFT mediation department and are hoping to begin this effort after the first of the year.  
REPORT:  SCC CLASSIFIED:

Chief Shop Steward, Ms. Peggy Lytle, welcomed new Vice President for Human Resources and Legal Affairs, Mr. Lee Lambert, to Shoreline.  She also announced that she, Ms. Ruth Clark and Ms. Bonnie Madison will develop a survey for staff to respond with how they felt about the alternate work schedule first implemented Summer Quarter 2004.  She said she would apprise the Board of the survey results. 
She concluded her remarks by reporting that Classified Staff have produced a cookbook, which will serve as a fundraiser earmarked for classified activities.  The books cost $10 each. 

REPORT:  SCC STUDENT BODY ASSOCIATION:

Associated Student Body President Sean Keller reported on club activities, including development of a new club, “Students Into Teaching.”  He reported that Legislative Vice President, Ms. Megan Ballock, will attend the Association of Community College Trustees Legislative Summit to be held in Washington, D.C. in February 2005. 

Mr. Keller announced that SCC’s annual Multicultural Week is scheduled for January 18-21, 2005.  In addition to many club activities and guest speakers arranged for Multicultural Week, current Director of the Southern Poverty Law Center, Morris Dees, will speak on January 12, the night before the College’s Martin Luther King, Jr., day observance. 

In conclusion, Mr. Keller said the goal of student government this year is to have consistency and reliability.  He would like to establish criteria for consistency in governance, which can be in place to pass along to future student governments.  
REPORT:  SCC PRESIDENT:
President Moore began her report by referring to the upcoming February faculty retreat.  Beginning last year, Dr. Moore allocated $25,000 from the president’s contingency budget for strategic planning and development of programs and projects to support focus areas at SCC.  She has made the same allocation this year, and one area designated for support is the faculty retreat.  
From the U.S. Department of Labor, Shoreline has received a $1.5 million two-year curriculum grant.  This is the largest grant the college has ever received.  The standards and curriculum developed will ultimately be used nationwide.  Shoreline was notified by Senator Patty Murray’s office that the college will also receive a three-year $700,000 grant to support the Center for Manufacturing Excellence.  Dr. Moore credited Vice President for Workforce and Economic Development, Dr. Darlene Miller, and Executive Director for Government Relations and Grants, Mr. John Lederer, for their work to obtain the grant, which is a direct appropriation through FIPSE.  Shoreline’s partner, the Puget Sound Center for Teaching, Learning and Technology, has received a $200,000 grant to develop training around technology, emphasizing the Center’s technology reach program for teachers in K-12.  The grant is directed at young women and underrepresented groups planning careers in engineering and computer science.  
President Moore pointed out an article in the “Hispanic Outlook” publication featuring quotes from Professor Diana Knauf.  She also referred to the “Chronicle for Higher Education,” which features a picture of Shoreline Community College as part of an article on the changing role and mission of community colleges.  
On December 9 and 10, the Washington Association of Community and Technical College Presidents monthly meeting will be held at Shoreline.  

Shoreline’s Public Information Office is recipient of eight NCMPR design awards, including three gold awards, which become eligible for the national competition.  

Dr. Moore welcomed Mr. Alan Smith, Mr. Dick Stucky and Mr. Lee Lambert, and thanked Mr. Paul Burton for his work on behalf of the college, saying he has done an incredible job.    

She concluded her remarks by noting that the Shoreline Chamber will hold a business after-hours event at Shoreline Bank on December 2.  

REPORT:  CHAIR, BOARD OF TRUSTEES:

Chair Elsa Welch read a statement in response to the Enterprise Newspaper article.  The statement is on file for viewing in the President’s Office. 

Chair Welch, noting that this meeting would be the final Board meeting for Trustee Paul Burton, read Shoreline Community College Board Resolution No. 87, Commending Mr. Burton’s service to the college throughout his tenure on the Board.  

Mr. Burton was presented with an SCC 40th anniversary watch and bouquet of flowers.  

He remarked that he has enjoyed working on the Board, since education has always played a central role in his life.  He said as a society there is no better investment than education, which is returned to the community many times over.  He said legislators must be persuaded that education is an investment.  

NEXT BOARD MEETING:

The next Regular Meeting of the Board of Trustees is scheduled for January 26, 2005, beginning at 4:00 PM in the Board Room of the Administration Building.

ADJOURNMENT:

Chair Welch adjourned the meeting at 6:06 PM.








Signed _______________________ 









Elsa Welch, Chair

Attest: _______________________ 

_____________________________ 

Michele Foley, Secretary

